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Headquarters and the field missions alike also need a substantive, global, Peace Operations
Extranet (POE), through which missions would have access to, among other things, EISAS
databases and analyses and lessons learned.

Challenges to implementation

The Panel believes that the above recommendations fall well within the bounds of what can
be reasonably demanded of the Organization’s Member States. Implementing some of them
will require additional resources for the Organization, but we do not mean to suggest that the
best way to solve the problems of the United Nations is merely to throw additional resources
at them. Indeed, no amount of money or resources can substitute for the significant changes
that are urgently needed in the culture of the Organization.

The Panel calls on the Secretariat to heed the Secretary-General’s initiatives to reach out to
the institutions of civil society; to constantly keep in mind that the United Nations they serve is
the universal organization. People everywhere are fully entitled to consider that it is their
organization, and as such to pass judgement on its activities and the people who serve in it.

Furthermore, wide disparities in staff quality exist and those in the system are the first to
acknowledge it; better performers are given unreasonable workloads to compensate for those
who are less capable. Unless the United Nations takes steps to become a true meritocracy, it
will not be able to reverse the alarming trend of qualified personnel, the young among them in
particular, leaving the Organization. Moreover, qualified people will have no incentive to join
it. Unless managers at all levels, beginning with the Secretary-General and his senior staff,
seriously address this problem on a priority basis, reward excellence and remove
incompetence, additional resources will be wasted and lasting reform will become impossible.

Member States also acknowledge that they need to reflect on their working culture and
methods. It is incumbent upon Security Council members, for example, and the membership
at large to breathe life into the words that they produce, as did, for instance, the Security
Council delegation that flew to Jakarta and Dili in the wake of the East Timor crisis in 1999,
an example of effective Council action at its best: res, non verba.

We — the members of the Panel on United Nations Peace Operations — call on the leaders
of the world assembled at the Millennium Summit, as they renew their commitment to the
ideals of the United Nations, to commit as well to strengthen the capacity of the United
Nations to fully accomplish the mission which is, indeed, its very raison d’étre: to help
communities engulfed in strife and to maintain or restore peace.

While building consensus for the recommendations in the present report, we have also come
to a shared vision of a United Nations, extending a strong helping hand to a community,
country or region to avert conflict or to end violence. We see an SRSG ending a mission well
accomplished, having given the people of a country the opportunity to do for themselves what
they could not do before: to build and hold onto peace, to find reconciliation, to strengthen
democracy, to secure human rights. We see, above all, a United Nations that has not only the
will but also the ability to fulfil its great promise, and to justify the confidence and trust placed
in it by the overwhelming majority of humankind.
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